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Members Present:  
Chair Ron Salem, Carl Cannon, Wilfredo Gonzalez, Lonnie Marts, Michael Munz, Pamela Payne, Bob Rhodes, Rick Wilkins
Members Excused:
Shannon Miller
Guests:
Kerri Stewart, Visit Jacksonville; Kim Ritten, Visit Jacksonville;            Mark VanAlystne, UNF; Lee Moon, UNF
Staff Present:  
Michael Bouda 
CALL TO ORDER
Chair Salem called the meeting to order at approximately 8:35 a.m. 
NCAA TRACK & FIELD 

Chair Salem updated the board with what has been happening. He said they appropriated up to $65,000 from the trust fund for the NCAA Track Event during the last meeting in November 2011.  He received a revised email stating the amount was reduced to $10,000 upfront and some other considerations that could possible raise it to $65,000.  He then received a concerned call from the UNF Athletic Department and the President of UNF, saying that’s not what the agreement states. Chair Salem said he has been in touch with Paul Crawford, Acting Executive Director of JEDC. Chair Salem felt embarrassed that neither he nor the board was aware of the change.  
Mr. Bouda described the situation in that $10,000 will be given for advertising up front. JEDC is sharing 50/50 in any losses and up to an additional $55,000. UNF showed a profit of $96,000 for their event without the City’s money from their last balance sheet that was shared with the board. Even when JEDC was grant giving, events would usually give back to the City when they have a profit but since they did not Mr. Bouda said that it would only be reasonable to help them if they have a loss, not when they make a profit.  He explained that the JEDC Sports Board is strictly an advisory board; it has no power to spend money. It must come through the JEDC or the administration. The recommendation was made to spend $55,000, which the recommendation was voted on.  Chair Salem disagreed and said the ordinance says nothing about that. He read the ordinance out loud for the board to hear. 
Wilfredo Gonzalez spoke on behalf of the board and said he would have appreciated any communication that a change had been made regarding the new contract. Michael Munz reiterated that President Delaney understood it the same way Chair Salem understands it. The Mayor’s administration was unaware of this, including Chris Hand who has been tied up with the reorganization of city government. According to Mr. Munz, Mr. Hand said he is still in support and is not in conflict with the board’s decision.  Chair Salem feels that since he has served on this board as Chair since the late 90s and voting/approving was always handled smoothly under Mike Sullivan, he is uncomfortable with the “advisory board” and how this occurred. 
Mark VanAlystne apologized for the initial document he provided at the September 18, 2011 meeting that caused so much confusion in the budget. He said Mr. Bouda has been very supportive and provided guidance along the way, including helping get money from the Florida Sports Foundation. He wanted to clarify that the document was provided shortly after they were awarded the Championship by the NCAA. It was simply an effort to identify all the funds that were on the table, which included figures from the Florida Sports Foundation, figures from Visit Jacksonville, and hotel rebates. He said he should have put an asterisk that stated “all of these funds are on a reimbursable only basis” because funds are only available if they can provide an invoice. He stated that the only money UNF is receiving in the form of cash is $20,000 from the NCAA and whatever they can collect through the gates. They came to the JEDC Sports Board because they needed support in advertising and marketing. The initial document was an early attempt, after receiving the opportunity, to identify what the budgetary scope was going to be and he didn’t make it clear enough that there would be windfall and substantial revision to the budget. Lee Moon added that it was a budget based off rejections. He believes UNF cannot produce a budget with negative results because they do not have the resources as a state institution to “belly up” which was the reason it was stated the way it was. Chair Salem said that if there was confusion about the budget, staff members should have asked UNF to explain it to them. Mr. Bouda said there was no reason for anyone to have confusion about the budget. Chair Salem was concerned about how Mr. Bouda changed an appropriation without consultation of the chair or any board members. Mr. Bouda admitted that due to time, he immediately emailed the contract change once he received notification from the administration. He brought up the fact that there was no discussion prior to the board meeting that Chair Salem was going to appropriate $65,000 or else they could have discussed it before that motion was made to the board. Mr. Bouda also stated (as shown in previous minutes) that even though this was approved by the board, he will still need to take this to the administration. Carl Cannon said we need to get a legal opinion. 

Mr. Munz suggested we separate and resolve the two issues at hand, with the first one being finding a solution for the UNF NCAA Track & Field contract. Mr. Bouda feels that it is fair that we share in the losses of UNF.  Lee Moon spoke on behalf of UNF and said the UNF complex is a huge investment. They’re not asking for reimbursement for the complex, but they are asking for help from the City of Jacksonville.  They are hoping to make a little bit of profit, and will put a lot of time and effort into holding this event since it is in the best interest of the City. Mr. Van Alstyne added that UNF puts forth the money to resurface the facility and track so that we may have these types of events in Jacksonville. He said they’re not here to ask the City to make up for the budget, but they do need to show some kind of profit. 

Bob Rhodes made a motion to reconfirm our commitment to allocate up to $65,000 from the trust fund on a reimbursable basis, subject to an appropriate profit split. Michael Munz seconded the motion and the board approved unanimously. Chair Salem said this motion would leave the subject open for further debate since Visit Jacksonville, JEDC Sports Board, and rebates on hotel rooms are all putting forth 1/3 on the operational side. Chair Salem called a motion to call the question which stops debate and vote on the motion, seconded by Michael Munz and the board approved unanimously.  
Lee Moon suggested that if this event were to make a profit, UNF would keep 50% of the profit, and the remaining 50% of the profit could be split three ways between Visit Jacksonville, JEDC Sports Board (City of Jacksonville) and UNF. 
Carl Cannon asked for a legal clarification as to whether the board members can vote and what their authority is. Mr. Bouda agreed to work with them on that. 
TDC MEETING FOR TRACK & FIELD THROW PIT

Chair Salem, Wilfredo Gonzalez, Carl Cannon and Michael Munz attended the TDC meeting where they allocated $140,000 in order to support the construction of the throw pit. That will be based on hotel nights so the more people that come, the more money they’ll have to allocate. Coach Lee Moon explained how this is an ongoing construction project. Richard Clark was helpful in getting this through TDC. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Gonzalez asked to make a correction in the November 2011 minutes where it said that he turned down the idea of starting an advisory board for small Business because he preferred to stay on the Sports & Entertainment Board. The correction is that he did not turn down the idea; rather he was asked by the mayor to sit on the Small Business Advisory Board, but he told the mayor that he currently sits on the Sports & Entertainment Board which is the one he wants to sit on, and that most mayors have a tendency not to want people to sit on more than one board. Other than that mistake, Chair Salem approved the minutes. 
FLORIDA/RIDER BASKETBALL WRAP UP

Mr. Bouda said we did not have the attendance we anticipated for the game. The city will have an expense from the trust fund of nearly $70,000 to cover the game.  He believes part of the issue was lack of help from Rider, as well as attendance dropping after football went out of season. Next year Davidson might be the team UF plays, which is rated fairly high. The attendance was reported to be 3,412 at the UF/Rider game.  Due to the guarantees that have to be paid to each of the teams including travel expenses, we got a better deal than most.  Mr. Bouda explained that this event was highly advertised, from TV to five radio stations, websites, kiosk posters and flyers in downtown, the Daily Record, eblasts from SMG, eblasts from UF, Dick’s Sporting Goods, eblasts from the Gator Club, eblasts from the Gator Booster Club, etc. Chair Salem asked if this is the type of event we should support in the future with potential loss of almost $100,000. Mr. Bouda explained that we are utilizing a City facility and also generating income back to the City through parking, concessions and ticket surcharges.  Chair Salem requested a more detailed expense report during the next board meeting. The next basketball game being discussed would be Saturday, January 5, 2013, which will allow us to market it differently throughout the holidays and provide different packaging. Mr. Munz requested to see financial results before we move forward on another potential $100,000 loss.  Mr. Gonzalez asked if there was a way we could do an analysis on what went wrong with ticket sales for this game.  
LACROSSE UPDATE

The Moe’s Southwest Grill Classic Lacrosse tournament will be Sunday, February 19. Mr. Bouda mentioned that advertising is on First Coast News, Channel 4, radio stations, Pepsi trucks and in-store campaigns, and Moe’s in-house promotions. The game will be live on NBC Sports Networks for four hours and televised to 70 million homes. Visit Jax is a sponsor of this event. This is the 2nd annual lacrosse event. Chair Salem asked if the board voted on this event as he did not recall voting for or allocating any funds for this event.  Mr. Bouda said we are allocating $15,000 towards the event, but the board feels this should have been discussed with them first. 
Lonnie Marts brought up the point that since the board has been meeting for over a year now and Mr. Bouda has been choosing/allocating funds to events during this time, why has it only become a problem ever since the NCAA Track issue?  Mr. Munz said it has been an on-going problem which is the reason why he resigned as Chair. It has been brought up since the beginning that this is only an advisory board, which Mr. Munz brought up for debate in the past but the board has seemed to overlook it. Chair Salem is waiting for Mayor Brown to give specific authority to the board and he is hopeful that we will have clarity very soon as to where the board stands. He mentioned that during the Sullivan days, the board was different in that events were brought to the board then discussed and voted upon. When Mr. Bouda took over Mr. Sullivan’s position, Ron Barton instructed him that this is only an advisory board and did not have the power to spend money. Mr. Bouda is going by what he has been told to do even though it’s not the way it’s been handled in the past with Mr. Sullivan. 
FL/FSU BASEBALL UPDATE
The FL/FSU Baseball Game is on target for Tuesday, March 27. There is a new three year agreement from both schools. Chair Salem said this event is a money maker, making $25,000 last year back to the trust fund. 

USA SWIMMING

Kerri Stewart reported that Visit Jacksonville is working closely with USA Swimming, specifically with the gentleman who put on the event in Omaha in 2008 and putting on the event this summer. There were 13,500 room nights in 2008 and they already have 24,000 room nights booked this summer. NBC has all the rights to coverage during all eight nights since swimming is such a huge event. Visit Jacksonville is trying to make a pitch for the 2016 and 2020 trials. Louisville is Jacksonville’s biggest competition because they have a facility and outdoor pool. These are very preliminary discussions as of now because we would need to prepare a major package to bring the trials here. Ms. Stewart will keep us informed after she speaks with Mayor Brown and his staff, especially since there may need to be a group formed under the new reorganization. Mr. Bouda mentioned a great article that recently came out in the Omaha Newspaper regarding what Omaha does in their swimming arena with indoor pyro. Chair Salem asked him to email that article to the board. Kim Ritten said the actual bid process will begin in the fall or a year from now. They plan on taking a team from Jacksonville to Omaha to scope out the event and do some initial introductions. 
BOAT RACE UPDATE

Mr. Bouda is working on getting a promoter for the boat race event, possibly this June in downtown. The manatees are currently a problem in the approval process. It would be a boat show and festival which could be a beneficial event for downtown. 

USA SOCCER

Mr. Bouda asked to add this topic to the meeting even though it was not on the agenda. As of Friday, he has forwarded a proposal to USA Soccer for an International Meet in Jacksonville on Saturday, May 26, 2012. It would be USA mens vs. a TBD European English speaking team. They are the promoter and take the majority of the risk. He said JEDC offered to help with promotions and adverting expenses. There will be more discussion during the next meeting. 
board nomination recommendations
Chair Salem offered to take nominations for a new board chair. Mr. Rhodes suggested we defer this action until the Mayor’s plan solidifies and the board has clarification of where they stand. Chair Salem identified the next meeting date to be Tuesday, March 14.  

Paul Crawford announced that the JEDC is funded through March 31, 2012. He said we are working with City Council to figure out Phase II of the reform plan and they are keenly aware that funding runs out at the end of March. Chair Salem told Mr. Crawford that the board is seeking legal opinion on responsibilities of the board and when they vote on allocations, such as UNF, who approves it, who can make changes, etc. Mr. Crawford said he will make sure an Office of General Counsel representative will be at the next meeting, as well as work on seeking legal advice regarding the authority of the board and the language of the ordinance. 
Rick Wilkins would like a copy of the ordinance that Chair Salem read forwarded to the entire board by Mr. Bouda. Mr. Munz also suggested that the board receives Chapter 96 which created the entity, the trust fund, and spells out what the board members’ duties are.  Chair Salem asked for a copy of both to be sent to the board.  
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, Chair Salem adjourned the meeting at approximately 10 a.m.  
The next Sports & Entertainment Board Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, February 14, 2012, at 8:30 a.m.

